Table of Contents

Title 46 PROFESSIONAL AND OCCUPATIONAL STANDARDS

Part LXXXVI. Vocational and Rehabilitation Counselors

| Chapter 1. | General Provisions | . 1 |
|------------|---|-----|
| §101. | Statutory Authority | . 1 |
| §103. | Description of Organization | . 1 |
| §105. | Vacancies | . 1 |
| §107. | Reimbursement | . 1 |
| Chapter 3. | Board Meetings, Procedures, Records, Powers and Duties | . 1 |
| §301. | Officers | |
| §305. | Board Staff | .2 |
| §307. | Meetings | .2 |
| §309. | Quorum | .2 |
| §311. | Procedures | .2 |
| §313. | Code of Ethics | .2 |
| §315. | Records of Proceedings | .2 |
| | License and Practice of Vocational Rehabilitation Counseling | |
| §501. | License of Title and Practice as Stated in R.S. 37:3450 | |
| · · | Definitions | |
| | Requirements for Licensure and Renewal of License | |
| §701. | General Provisions. | |
| §703. | Requirements | |
| §705. | Renewal | |
| §707. | Reciprocity | |
| | Fees | |
| - | General | |
| §903. | Deposit and Use of Fees and Funds | |
| v | License | |
| §1101. | Denial, Revocation, or Suspension of License | |
| | Exclusions | |
| §1301. | Scope | |
| §1303. | Exemptions | |
| 0 | 5. License without Examination | |
| §1501. | License without Examination | |
| §1503. | Completion of Licensure Process | |
| · · | 5. Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors | |
| §1601. | Code of Ethics | |
| | 7. Procedures for Processing Ethical Complaints | .9 |
| §1701. | General | |
| §1702. | Ethics Committee Members | |
| §1702. | Role and Function | |
| §1704. | Responsibilities of the Committee Members | |
| §1705. | Responsibilities of the Committee Administering the Complaint | |
| §1706. | Jurisdiction | |
| §1707. | Eligibility to File Complaints | |
| §1707. | Time Lines | |
| 0 | | - |

Table of Contents

| §1709. | Nature of Communication | 11 |
|-------------|--|----|
| §1710. | Management of Filed Complaints | 11 |
| §1711. | Notification of LRC | 11 |
| §1712. | Disposition of Complaints | 11 |
| §1713. | Withdrawal of Complaints | 12 |
| §1714. | Ethics Committee Actions | 12 |
| §1715. | Notification of Results | 12 |
| §1716. | Hearings | 12 |
| §1717. | Hearing Procedures | 12 |
| §1718. | Appeals | 14 |
| §1719. | Substantial New Evidence | 14 |
| §1720. | Records | 14 |
| §1721. | Legal Actions Related to Complaints | 15 |
| Chapter 18. | Guidelines for Requesting Advisory Opinions from LLPVRC's Ethics Committee | |
| §1800. | General | |
| §1801. | Requesting an Advisory Opinion | 16 |

Title 46

PROFESSIONAL AND OCCUPATIONAL STANDARDS

Part LXXXVI. Vocational and Rehabilitation Counselors

Chapter 1. General Provisions

§101. Statutory Authority

A. The Louisiana Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners was created and empowered by Act 555 of the 1988 Legislature to provide regulation of the practice of vocational rehabilitation counseling and provide for the regulation of the use of the title "Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor" (R.S. 37:3441), which will be known as L.R.C. Therefore, the Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners establishes the rules and regulations herein pursuant to the authority granted to, and imposed upon said board under the provisions of the Louisiana Revised Statute, Title 37, Chapter 53, R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478.I.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989).

§103. Description of Organization

A. The Louisiana Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, hereafter referred to as the board, resides in the Department of Health and consists of five members, who shall be residents in the state of Louisiana. Board members are appointed by the governor as specified in §3444. Each term shall be for four years and each of these appointments shall be submitted to the Senate for confirmation. Board members consist of four licensed professional vocational rehabilitation counselors, and one consumer from the public at large. No board member shall serve more than two full consecutive terms.

B. Appointments to the board are made from a list of qualified candidates submitted by the International Association of Rehabilitation Professionals-Louisiana. No board member shall be liable in any civil action for any act performed in good faith in the execution of his duties under Chapter 53 of Title 37 (R.S. 37:3446-3452 and R.S. 36:478.I).

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989), amended LR 45:573 (April 2019).

§105. Vacancies

A. A vacancy occurring in board membership for an unexpired term shall be filled for the remainder of the term by the governor, within 30 days, from a list of qualified

candidates submitted by the International Association of Rehabilitation Professionals-Louisiana as prescribed in §3444 of R.S. 37:3441-3452.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989), amended LR 45:573 (April 2019).

§107. Reimbursement

A. Each board member shall serve without compensation, but shall be reimbursed for actual travel, incidental, and clerical expenses incurred while engaged on official board business.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989).

Chapter 3. Board Meetings, Procedures, Records, Powers and Duties

§301. Officers

A. The board shall elect from its membership a chairman, vice-chairman, and secretary. The chairman shall preside at all meetings at which he or she is in attendance and perform all duties prescribed by Chapter 53 of Title 37 (R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478.I) and the board. The chairman is authorized by the board to make day-to-day decisions regarding board activities to facilitate the responsiveness and effectiveness of the board. The vicechairman shall perform the duties of the chairman in case of absence or disability of the chairman. In the event the office of chairman becomes vacant, the vice-chairman shall serve as chairman until a successor is named. In the absence of the chairman and vice-chairman, the secretary will preside until the chairman or vice-chairman is present. The secretary shall keep the minutes of board meetings and send said minutes to board members and clerical secretary of the board before each regular meeting of the board.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989), amended LR 45:573 (April 2019).

§305. Board Staff

A. The board shall hire a full or part-time clerical secretary, who shall not be a member of the board, within the limits of funds received by the board pursuant to R.S. 37:3446. The clerical secretary will keep the records and files of the board and communicate with the candidates for licensure and others concerning board activities under the direction of the chairman of the board.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989), amended LR 45:574 (April 2019).

§307. Meetings

A. The board shall be domiciled in Baton Rouge and shall hold its meetings in places to be designated by the board within the state of Louisiana, after reasonable notice. The board shall hold meetings at least semiannually. The chairperson may call meetings after consultation with the board members or by a majority of members voting at a regular meeting. Reasonable notice of all board meetings will be given seven days before the meeting. The board may examine, deny, approve, revoke, suspend, and renew the license of applicants and shall review applications at least once a year.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989), amended LR 45:574 (April 2019).

§309. Quorum

A. Three members of the board shall constitute a quorum of the board at any meeting or hearing for the transaction of business and may examine, approve, and renew the license of applicants.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989).

§311. Procedures

A. The board shall adopt such rules, regulations, and examination procedures as it may deem necessary to effect the provisions of Act 555 (Chapter 53, R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478.I). The board shall be empowered to accept grants from foundations and institutions to carry on its functions. The board shall submit an annual report to the governor containing the financial and professional actions of the board during the past year. The board shall adopt a seal which shall be affixed to all licenses issued by the board. The board hereby adopts *Robert's Rules of Order Revised* as the basis of parliamentary decisions by the board except as otherwise provided by board rules.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989).

§313. Code of Ethics

A. The board has adopted the Code of Professional Ethics for Rehabilitations Counselors created and adopted by the Commission of Rehabilitation Counselor Certification for its Certified Rehabilitation Counselors in September 2016 and effective as of January 1, 2017 as specified in R.S. 37:3445 as specified in R.S. 37:3445 and may adopt any revisions or additions deemed appropriate or necessary by the board.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989), amended LR 45:574 (April 2019).

§315. Records of Proceedings

A. The board shall keep a record of its proceedings including applicant examinations, a register of applicants for licenses, and a register of licensed professional counselors which shall be made available to the public.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:276 (April 1989).

Chapter 5. License and Practice of Vocational Rehabilitation Counseling

§501. License of Title and Practice as Stated in R.S. 37:3450

- A. No person shall assume or use the title or designation "Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor" or engage in the practice of vocational rehabilitation counseling unless he has in his possession a valid license issued by the board under the authority of this Chapter. Only persons in possession of a valid license issued by the board under the authority of this Chapter may perform vocational rehabilitation services.
- B. Except as provided in R.S. 37:3452, no person shall perform the services of a vocational rehabilitation counselor unless he has in his possession a valid license issued by the board under the authority of this Chapter.
- C. Except as provided in R.S. 37:3452, no person shall hold himself out as an expert of vocational rehabilitation services unless he has in his possession a valid license issued by the board under the authority of this Chapter.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:277 (April 1989), amended by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:490 (March 2002).

§503. Definitions

A. For purposes of this rule, the following definitions will apply.

Board—the Louisiana Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners.

Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor—any person who holds himself out to the public for a fee or other personal gain by any title or description of services incorporating the words "licensed professional vocational rehabilitation counselor" or any similar term, and who offers to render professional rehabilitation counseling services denoting a client-counselor relationship in which the counselor assumes responsibility for knowledge, skill, and ethical considerations needed to assist individuals, groups, organization, or the general public, and who implies that he is licensed to practice vocational rehabilitation counseling.

Practice of Rehabilitation Counseling—rendering or offering to individuals, groups, organizations, or the general public rehabilitation services in private practice for compensation involving the application of principles, methods, or procedures of the rehabilitation counseling profession which include but are not limited to:

- 1. Rehabilitation Counseling—assisting an individual or group, through the counseling relationship, to define vocational goals, and to plan actions reflecting his or their interests, abilities, aptitudes, and needs, as these are related to rehabilitation concerns, educational progress, and occupations and careers.
- 2. Referral Activities—the evaluating of data to identify problems and to determine the advisability of referral to other specialists.
- 3. Vocational Rehabilitation Services—includes, but is not limited to, vocational assessment, vocational counseling, education, and training services, including onthe-job training, self-employment plans, job analysis, and job placement. For purposes of this Chapter, "vocational assessment" includes, but is not limited to, the administration, interpretation, and use of single scale screening tests of intelligence and tests of education, achievement, personal traits, interests, aptitudes, abilities, language, adaptive behavioral tests, and symptom screening checklist, solely to define vocational goals and plan actions as related to rehabilitation concerns, educational progress, and occupations and careers.
- 4. Referral activities and vocational rehabilitation services shall not include neuropsychological testing.

Rehabilitation Counseling Services—those acts and behaviors coming within the practice of rehabilitation counseling as defined in R.S. 37:3443.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3443.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:277 (April 1989), amended

by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 19:1569 (December 1993), LR 28:490 (March 2002).

Chapter 7. Requirements for Licensure and Renewal of License

§701. General Provisions

A. The board shall license to practice all persons who present satisfactory evidence of qualifications as specified in these rules and regulations of the board. Such licensure shall be signed by the chairman and vice-chairman of the board under the seal of the board. No license shall be denied any applicant solely based upon the applicant's age, race, religion, creed, national origin, sex or physical impairment.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:277 (April 1989).

§703. Requirements

- A. The board shall issue a license to each applicant who files an application upon a form designated by the board and in such a manner as the board prescribes, accompanied by such fee required by R.S. 37:3447 and who furnishes satisfactory evidence to the board that he:
 - 1. is at least 21 years of age;
 - 2. is of good moral character;
- 3. is not in violation of any of the provisions of R.S. 31:3441-3452 and the rules and regulations adopted herein;
- 4. has declared special competencies and demonstrated professional competence by successfully passing the Certified Rehabilitation Counselor Examination offered by the Commission on Rehabilitation Counselor Certification, and forwarding such documentation to the board. As an alternative to the CRC Exam, the LRC Board of Examiners has instituted an exam to be administered to all applicants beginning after July 1, 1993, who have completed procedural and eligibility requirements. The exam is to be administered by the board of examiners at least twice each year. Those sitting for the exam will be required to pass the exam with a score determined by the board of examiners;
- 5. has received a master's degree in vocational rehabilitation counseling or related field and two years of experience under the direct supervision of a licensed vocational rehabilitation counselor. Such two year period of supervision must be completed within three years of the date the written proposal for such supervision is submitted to the board in accordance with §703.B.15. An applicant may subtract one year of the required professional experience for successfully completing Ph.D. requirements in a rehabilitation counseling program acceptable to the board. In order to meet the requirements of licensure, one must have a degree in vocational rehabilitation counseling or an approved related degree as listed in Section A below.

| Section A |
|---|
| Clinical or Counseling Psychology |
| Professional Guidance and Counseling |
| Rehabilitation Studies (O.T. and P.T. excluded) |
| Special Education (as determined by the board) |

a. The board will consider as a feasible alternative to a vocational rehabilitation degree, a related degree as listed in Section A which includes 42 hours of qualifying courses from an accredited college or university which meet the academic and training content established by the board and listed in Section B below. Both Section A and Section B are at the discretion of the board.

| Section B | Hours |
|--|-------|
| Orientation of Vocational Rehabilitation | 3 |
| Statistics | 3 |
| Medical and/or Psycho-Social Terminology of Disabilities | _ |
| Relative to Vocational Performance | 3 |
| Psychological and Social Effects of Disabilities | 3 |
| Tests and Measurements | 3 |
| Occupational Information and/or Job Placement and Job | |
| Development | 3 |
| Analysis of the Individual | 3 |
| Theories of Personality | 3 |
| Theories and Techniques of Counseling | 6 |
| Demonstrations and Practice of Counseling | 3 |
| Field Work or Practicums | 9-12 |
| Psychiatric Disorders and/or Substance Abuse | 3 |
| Vocational Analysis or Assessment of Persons with | |
| Disabilities | 3 |
| Introduction to Psychology | 3 |
| Abnormal Psychology | 3 |
| Introduction to Sociology | 3 |
| Developmental Psychology (Adult or Adolescent) | 3 |
| Ethics of Counseling | 3 |
| | 66 |

- b. A candidate for licensure must have 42 of the 66 hours enumerated, completing each course with a "C" or better. Any substitutions of similar course work will be limited and at the discretion of the board. As of July 20, 1996, anyone possessing an unrelated degree, not specific in the above text, will not be accepted even if they pursue additional course work. Should they obtain an additional degree in the related areas as specified in Section A above, this will be considered.
- 6. The board shall issue a license to each applicant who files an application upon a form designated by the board and in such a manner as the board prescribes, accompanied by such fee required by R.S. 37:3447 and who furnishes satisfactory evidence to the board that he has met the requirements of Paragraphs A.1 through A.4 and has a bachelor's degree in vocational rehabilitation counseling or related field as defined in Paragraph 703.A.5 and five years of work experience working under the direct supervision of a licensed vocational rehabilitation counselor which period of supervision began prior to September 1, 2004. Such five year period of supervision must be completed within six years of the date the written proposal for such supervision is submitted to the board in accordance with Paragraph 703.B.15. Except as provided in this Paragraph 703.A.6, after September 1, 2009 no license shall be issued to any

- applicant not meeting the requirements of Paragraphs 703.A.1-5.
- B. Supervision Requirements. Rehabilitation counselors who employ or supervise other professionals or students will facilitate professional development of such individuals. They provide appropriate working conditions, timely evaluations, constructive consultation, and experience opportunities.
- 1. Supervision is defined as assisting the provisionally licensed counselor in developing expertise in methods of the professional counseling practice and in developing self-appraisal and professional development strategies. Supervision must comply with standards as set by the board. Exact details of supervision are contained in the "Supervisory Work Experience Plan" package published by and available though the LRC Board of Examiners Office.
- a. The board recommends one hour of supervision for every week of direct client contact as outlined. Supervision may not take place via mail, telephone, fax, computer, or video. This type of contact with supervisor may be counted under consultation; however, it cannot replace face-to-face supervisions as defined.
- 2. Acceptable modes for supervision of direct clinical contact are the following.
- a. Individual Supervision. The supervisory session is conducted by an approved supervisor with one provisionally licensed counselor present.
- b. Group Supervision. The supervisory session is conducted by an approved supervisor with no more than two provisionally licensed counselors present.
- c. The LRC supervisor as opposed to the work supervisor may supervise no more than three persons at any one time unless the supervisor has no other caseload responsibilities, in which case he/she may supervise up to five counselors.
- 3. Most of the provisionally licensed counselor's direct contact with clients must be supervised by an approved supervisor or supervisors as defined below.
- a. At least 2/3 of supervision time must be individual supervision as defined above. The remaining 1/3 may be either individual supervision or group supervision as defined above.
- 4. The counseling activities of the provisionally licensed counselor must be performed pursuant to the supervisor's order, control, oversight, guidance and full professional responsibility. The supervisor must read and cosign all written reports including formal reports and progress reports prepared by the provisionally licensed counselor. The provisionally licensed counselor will remain under the full professional responsibility and supervision of the supervisor until he/she is fully licensed.
- 5. The process of supervision must encompass multiple strategies of supervision, including regularly scheduled live observation of counseling sessions. The process may also include discussion of the provisionally

licensed counselor's self-reports, microtraining, interpersonal process recall, modeling, role-playing, and other supervisory techniques.

- 6. The supervisor must provide nurturance and support to the provisionally licensed counselor explaining the relationship of theory to practice, suggesting specific actions, assisting the provisionally licensed counselor in exploring various models for practice, and challenging discrepancies in the provisionally licensed counselor's practice.
- 7. The supervisor must ensure the provisionally licensed counselor familiarity with important literature in the field of rehabilitation.
- 8. The supervisor must provide training appropriate to the provisionally licensed counselor's intended area of expertise and practice.
- 9. The supervisor must model effective professional rehabilitation counseling practice.
- 10. The supervisor must ensure that the vocational rehabilitation counseling and the supervision of the vocational rehabilitation provisionally licensed counselor is completed in an appropriate professional setting.
- 11. The supervisor and the provisionally licensed counselor must share a similar area of specialty. Also:
- a. the provisionally licensed counselor must also have received a letter of supervision approval from the board:
- b. the professional setting cannot include private practice in which the provisionally licensed counselor operates or manages;
- c. supervisors may employ provisionally licensed counselors in their private practice setting. The supervisor may bill clients for services rendered by the provisionally licensed counselor, however, under no circumstances can the provisionally licensed counselor bill clients directly for services rendered by him/herself.
- 12. The supervisor must certify to the board that the provisionally licensed counselor has successfully complied with all requirements for supervised counseling experience.

13. Qualifications of a Supervisor

- a. Those individuals who may provide supervision to provisionally licensed counselors must meet the following requirements.
- i. Licensure Requirements. The supervisor must hold a Louisiana license as a Licensed Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor.
- ii. Rehabilitation Counseling Practice. The supervisor must have been in practice in his/her field for at least five years.
- iii. Training in Supervision. Supervisors must have successfully completed either (a) or (b) below.

- (a). Graduate-Level Academic Training. At least one graduate-level academic course in counseling supervision. The course must have included at least 45 clock hours (equivalent to a three-credit hour semester course) of supervision training.
- (b). Professional Training. A board-approved and sponsored professional training program in supervision is required. The training program must be established by the board and meet presentation standards established by the board. All LRCs choosing to become supervisors must complete supervisor training by January 1, 1995. The first training session will be held October 21, 1993, at the LRA/LARP Professional meeting in New Orleans. The board will conduct additional training sessions each year in other areas of the state at a nominal fee.
- iv. One year of documented experience in the supervision of vocational rehabilitation case material.
- b. A supervisor may not be a relative of the provisionally licensed counselor. Relative of the provisionally licensed counselor is defined as spouse, parent, child, sibling of the whole-blood or half-blood, grandparent, grandchild, aunt, uncle, one who is or has been related by marriage or has any other dual relationship.
- c. No person shall serve as a supervisor if his/her license is expired or subject to terms of probation, suspension, or revocation.

14. Responsibility of Applicant under Supervision

- a. During the period of supervised counseling experience an applicant will identify him/herself as a provisionally licensed counselor.
- b. Each provisionally licensed counselor must provide his/her clients with a disclosure statement that includes:
 - i. his/her training status; and
- ii. the name of his/her supervisor for licensure purposes.
- c. A provisionally licensed counselor must comply with all laws and regulations related to the practice of vocational rehabilitation counseling.
- d. A provisionally licensed counselor may not initiate a private practice during their period of supervised counseling experience. Provisionally licensed counselors who are employed within their supervisors' private practice setting cannot, under any circumstances, bill clients directly for services they render.
- e. Upon completion of the required supervised counseling experience, the provisionally licensed counselor needs to submit an application form for licensure. Any individual who does not apply for licensure within three months after completing the required supervised rehabilitation counseling experience cannot continue to practice professional vocational rehabilitation counseling.

- 15. Registration of Supervised Experience. Beginning January 1, 1994, all proposed supervision arrangements must be approved by the board prior to the starting date of the supervised experience.
 - a. The provisionally licensed counselor will:
- i. along with his/her supervisor provide the board with a written proposal outlining with as much specificity as possible the nature of the counseling duties to be performed by the provisionally licensed counselor and the nature of the supervision;
- ii. submit this written proposal on forms provided by the board at least 60 days prior to the proposed starting date of the supervision;
- iii. submit along with the written proposal the appropriate fee determined by the board.
- b. Supervised experience rendered by the provisionally licensed counselor in an exempt setting needs to meet the requirements in this rule if that supervised experience is to meet the requirements for licensure.
- c. Following the board's review, the provisionally licensed counselor will be informed by letter either that the proposed supervision arrangement has been approved or that it has been rejected. Any rejection letter will outline, with as much specificity as practicable, the reasons for rejection.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3447.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:277 (April 1989), amended by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 19:1570 (December 1993), LR 22:582 (July 1996), LR 30:800 (April 2004).

§705. Renewal

A. A license issued pursuant hereto shall be renewed annually by payment of the renewal fee every year prior to August 1, and by meeting the requirement that 30 clock hours of continuing education be obtained during a two-year period in an area of professional rehabilitation counseling as approved by CRC or by the board. The chairman shall issue a document renewing the license for a term of one year. Beginning August 1, 1994, all persons holding a license will begin a new two year period for clock hours. Anyone licensed during the year out of sync with the board fiscal year will be required to acquire a pro rata share of hours as determined by the hoard for their first two year period. All license holders will he required to renew every year with their training hours acquired over a two year period. Renewal must be completed within 60 days of the August 1 deadline for each renewal year. If the renewal is not submitted within that time frame, the license shall lapse, and the applicant must meet all existing licensure requirements to be issued a license.

B. A licensee may request retirement status if he is not going to engage in private practice for the next year or longer. Under retirement status the licensee would not be

required to submit continuing education credits. If a retiree wishes to reactivate, he would need to do the following:

- 1. notify the board;
- 2. complete an application for reactivation;
- 3. pay the existing renewal fee;
- 4. begin documentation of continuing education hours.
- C. A retiree cannot practice with a retirement status license. If the retiree holds a retirement status license for longer than five years and requests reactivation, he must pass the exam or show qualified continuing education hours for the previous two years.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3447.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:277 (April 1989), amended by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 19:1571 (December 1993), LR 28:490 (March 2002).

§707. Reciprocity

A. The LRC Board of Examiners will license anyone who furnishes evidence that they have been licensed by another state in vocational rehabilitation counseling, not the generic licensed professional counseling. The board of examiners will make the determination based on evidence from another state's law and from the counselor's application, thus allowing said applicant to become licensed based on proof of good standing from reciprocating state's Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, having filed an application, paid existing established fees and without sitting for the exam if there is proof that the applicant sat for the reciprocating state's exam or waiver of said exam.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3447.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 19:1572 (December 1993).

Chapter 9. Fees

§901. General

6

A. The board shall collect the following fees.

| 1. | Application, license and seal | \$ 200 |
|----|--|--------|
| 2. | Renewal of license | \$ 100 |
| 3. | Written Examination | \$ 100 |
| 4. | Reissuance for lost or destroyed license | \$ 50 |

B. No part of any fee shall be refundable under any conditions other than failure of the board to hold examinations on the date originally announced. All fees for licensing must be paid to the board by certified check or money order.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:277 (April 1989), amended by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 30:801 (April 2004).

§903. Deposit and Use of Fees and Funds

A. All fees collected and all gifts or grants shall be deposited and credited to the account of the board in a licensed financial institution of the board's choosing. The funds of the board may be used for printing, travel expenses of the board, and for other necessary expenses as are essential to carrying out of the provisions of R.S. 37:3441-3452. Expenses shall be paid under the written direction of the chairman of the board in accordance with procedures established by the Division of Administration. Any surplus at the end of the fiscal year shall be retained by the board for future expenditures.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:277 (April 1989).

Chapter 11. License

§1101. Denial, Revocation, or Suspension of License

- A. The board, by affirmative vote of at least four of its five members, shall withhold, deny, revoke, or suspend any license issued or applied for in accordance with the provisions of R.S. 37:3441-3452 or otherwise discipline a person holding such a license upon proof that the applicant or licensee:
- 1. has been convicted in a court of competent jurisdiction of a felony or any offense involving moral turpitude, the record of conviction being conclusive evidence thereof;
- 2. has violated the code of ethics of the National Association of Rehabilitation Professionals in the Private Sector;
- 3. is abusing drugs or alcohol an extent or in a manner dangerous to any other person or the public, or to an extent that said use impairs his ability to engage in the practice of rehabilitation counseling or perform rehabilitation counseling services or perform vocational rehabilitation services;
- 4. has impersonated another person holding a license issued by the board or allowed another person to use his license;
- 5. has used fraud or deception in applying for a license or in taking an examination provided for in this Chapter;
- 6. has allowed his name or license issued by the board to be used in connection with any person who performs

vocational rehabilitation counseling services outside of the area of their training, experience, or competence;

- 7. is legally adjudicated mentally incompetent, the record of such adjudication being conclusive evidence thereof;
- 8. has willfully or negligently violated any of the provisions of R.S. 37:3441-3452 or these rules and regulations.
- B. Notice of denial, revocation, suspension, or disciplinary action shall be sent to the applicant or licensee by registered mail or personal service setting forth the particular reasons for the proposed action and fixing a date at which time the applicant or licensee shall be given an opportunity for a prompt and fair hearing. The written notice shall be sent to the person's last known address, but the nonappearance of the person shall not prevent such a hearing. For the purpose of such a hearing, the board may subpoena persons, books, and papers, on its own behalf or on behalf of the applicant or licensee who may appear by counsel or personally in his own behalf.
- C. On the basis of any hearing or upon default of applicant or licensee, the board shall make a determination specifying its findings of fact and conclusions of law. A copy of such determination shall be sent by registered mail or served personally upon the applicant or licensee. The decision of the board denying, revoking, or suspending the license shall become final 30 days after being mailed or served unless within said period the applicant or licensee appeals the decision as provided by the Administrative Procedure Act. No such appeal while pending appropriate court action shall supersede such denial, revocation, or suspension. All proceedings and evidence presented at hearings before the board may be admissible during appellate proceedings.
- D. Every order and judgment of the board shall take effect immediately on its promulgation unless the board in such order or judgment fixes a probationary period for applicant or licensee. Such order and judgment shall continue in effect until expiration of any specified time period or termination by a court of competent jurisdiction. The board shall notify all licensees of any action taken against a licensee and may make public its orders and judgments in such manner and form as it deems proper if such orders and judgments are not consent orders or compromise judgments.
- E. The board is authorized to suspend a license issued by it for a period not exceeding two years. At the end of this period, the board shall re-evaluate the suspension and may recommend to the chairman the reinstatement or revocation of the license. A person whose license has been revoked may apply for reinstatement after a period of not less than two years from the date such denial or revocation is legally effective, the board may, upon favorable action by a majority of the board members present and voting, recommend such reinstatement.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:278 (April 1989), amended by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:491 (March 2002).

Chapter 13. Exclusions

§1301. Scope

A. The following persons and their activities are exempted from the licensing requirements of R.S. 37:3441-3452 and these rules.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:278 (April 1989).

§1303. Exemptions

- A. A certified school counselor who meets the standards prescribed by the State Department of Education and the Board of Elementary and Secondary Education, while practicing school counseling within the scope of his employment by a board of education or by a private school.
- B. Any nonresident temporarily employed in this state to render vocational rehabilitation counseling services for not more than 30 days a year, who meets the requirements for licensure in R.S. 37:3447 or who holds a valid license or certificate issued under the authority of the laws of another state or national certifying agency.
- C. Any persons employed or supervised by a licensed professional vocational rehabilitation counselor, while carrying out specific tasks under the licensee's supervision. The supervisee shall not represent himself to the public as a licensed professional rehabilitation counselor.
- D. Any student in an accredited educational institution, while carrying out activities that are part of the prescribed course of study, provided such activities are supervised by a professional rehabilitation counselor. Such student shall hold himself out to the public only by clearly indicating his student status and the profession in which he is being trained.
- E. Any individual using the official title of the position and activities for which that person is employed by federal or state agency, any agency of a parish, municipality, or their political subdivision, any private non-profit agency, accredited clinic, non-profit hospital, or for-profit hospital provided that such persons are performing these activities as part of the duties for which they are employed or solely within the confines or under the jurisdiction of the organization by which they are employed. Such persons shall not render rehabilitation counseling services to the public for a fee, monetary or otherwise, over and above the salary they receive for the performance of their official duties with the organization by which they are employed.

- F. Any persons licensed, certified, or registered under any other provision of state law, or under the rules of the Louisiana Supreme Court practicing those arts, utilizing counseling, and utilizing those titles that are allowed and within the standards and ethics of their profession or within new areas of practice that represent appropriate extensions of their profession.
- G. Any priest, rabbi, Christian Science practitioner, or minister of the gospel of any religious denomination.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:278 (April 1989).

Chapter 15. License without **Examination**

§1501. License without Examination

- A. As prescribed in R.S. 37:3448, for a period of one year from the effective date of Act 555, July 14, 1988, the board shall waive both written and oral examination and shall issue a license as a licensed professional vocational rehabilitation counselor to each applicant who files an application upon a form and in such a manner as the board prescribes, accompanied by such fees required by R.S. 37:3446, and who furnishes satisfactory evidence to the board that he:
 - 1. is at least 21 years old;
 - 2. is of good moral character;
- 3. is not in violation of any of the provisions of R.S. 37:3441-3452 and the rules and regulations adopted hereunder;
 - 4. has received one of the following:
- a. a master's degree in rehabilitation counseling or related field and two years experience in a vocational rehabilitation setting;
- b. a bachelor's degree in rehabilitation counseling or related field and five years experience in a vocational rehabilitation setting;
- c. certified rehabilitation counselor, certified insurance rehabilitation specialist and 10 years of vocational rehabilitation experience.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:279 (April 1989).

§1503. Completion of Licensure Process

A. Applicants who apply for a license upon a form prescribed by the board before the termination of the license without examination period R.S. 37:3448, are granted a term of six months to furnish the board with all information and documents required for said license under R.S. 37:3448.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and R.S. 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Social Services, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 15:279 (April 1989).

Chapter 16. Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors

§1601. Code of Ethics

A. Pursuant to R.S. 37:3445D, the Code of Professional Ethics for Rehabilitations Counselors created and adopted by the Commission of Rehabilitation Counselor Certification for its Certified Rehabilitation Counselors in September 2016 and effective as of January 1, 2017 is hereby adopted by reference. A link to the code can be found at www.lrcboard.org.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:491 (March 2002), amended LR 45:574 (April 2019).

Chapter 17. Procedures for Processing Ethical Complaints

§1701. General

- A. The Louisiana Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, hereafter referred to as the "Board" or "LLPVRC," is dedicated to the promotion of professional rehabilitation counselor practice in Louisiana through licensure to advance the quality of service provided to persons with disabilities.
- B. The board, in furthering its objectives, administers the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors that has been developed and approved by the board.
- C.1. The purpose of the LLPVRC Guidelines and Procedures for Processing Ethical Complaints is to facilitate the work of the LLPVRC Ethics Committee ("committee") by specifying the procedures for:
- a. processing cases of alleged violation of the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors:
- b. sanctioning licensed rehabilitation counselors (LRC); and
 - c. appeals.
- 2. The intent of the board is to monitor the professional conduct of its licensees to promote sound ethical practices. LLPVRC does not, however, warrant the performance of any individual.
- D. In the event that the board receives a complaint concerning an individual who does not possess an LRC designation, a representative of the board will inform the

complainant and may refer the complainant to an appropriate authority.

E. Any failure to disclose pertinent information of which an LRC has direct personal knowledge or any misleading disclosure by an LRC with respect to an ethics charge, criminal case, disciplinary proceeding, or similar matter, concerning him/her, may constitute a violation.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:496 (March 2002).

§1702. Ethics Committee Members

- A. The Ethics Committee is a standing committee of the board. The committee consists of at least three but no more than five board members, including committee chair, who are appointed by the chair of the board. Any vacancy occurring on the committee will be filled by the chair of the board.
- B. A quorum of three members of the committee is necessary to conduct a hearing or any other business to come before the committee.
- C. In the event any member of the committee has a personal interest in the case or has any knowledge of the case other than what has been provided to all committee members, he/she shall withdraw from hearing the case. In the event that the chair shall withdraw, the board chair shall appoint another committee member to act a chair of the committee.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:497 (March 2002).

§1703. Role and Function

- A. The Ethics Committee is responsible for:
- 1. educating the licensees and the general public as to the Board's Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors;
- 2. periodically reviewing and recommending changes in the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors as well as the Guidelines and Procedures for Processing Ethical Complaints;
- receiving and processing complaints of alleged violations of the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors; and
 - 4. receiving and processing questions.
- B. The committee shall meet in person or by telephone conference a minimum of four times per year for processing complaints.
- C. In processing complaints of alleged violations, the committee will compile an objective, factual account of the

dispute in question and make the best possible recommendation for the resolution of the case. The committee, in taking any action, shall do so only for cause, shall only take the degree of disciplinary action that is reasonable, shall utilize these procedures with objectivity and fairness, and, in general, shall act only to further the interests and objectives of the board and its licensees.

D. If a committee member excuses himself/herself from a complaint and insufficient members are available to conduct business, the chair of the board shall appoint a former LLPVRC board member, who is an LRC, to act as a member of the committee. In the event that no former LLPVRC board member is available to act as a member of the committee, the chair of the board shall appoint a member who is a licensee until a sufficient number of members is obtained that constitutes a quorum.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:497 (March

§1704. Responsibilities of the Committee Members

A. The committee members have an obligation to act in an unbiased manner, to work expeditiously, to safeguard the confidentiality of the committee's activities, and to follow procedures established to protect the rights of all individuals involved.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:497 (March 2002).

§1705. Responsibilities of the Committee Administering the Complaint

- A. The responsibilities of the committee will include, but not be limited to, the following:
 - 1. reviewing complaints that have been received;
- 2. determining whether the alleged behavior, if true, would violate LLPVRC's Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors, and whether the committee should accept the complaint under these rules;
- 3. notifying the complainant and licensee that the committee has determined that no action will be taken; or, if action is to be taken, notify the complainant and the LRC of acceptance of the complaint via certified mail and marked "Personal and Confidential;"
- 4. requesting additional information from the complainant, licensee, or others;
- 5. arranging for legal advice with the assistance of the LLPVRC chair; and
- 6. preparing and sending, via certified mail, and marked "personal and confidential," communications to the complainant and LRC on the decisions of the committee.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:497 (March 2002).

§1706. Jurisdiction

- A. The committee has jurisdiction to consider whether an individual has violated the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors if the individual is a current licensee of the LLPVRC.
- B. Should a respondent attempt to relinquish LLPVRC licensure during the course of any case, the board reserves the right to continue the matter for a final and binding resolution according to these rules.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:498 (March 2002).

§1707. Eligibility to File Complaints

- A. The committee will accept complaints that an LRC has violated one or more sections of the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors from the following:
- 1. members of the general public who have reason to believe that an LRC has violated the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors:
- 2. LRCs or members of other helping professions who have reason to believe that a licensee has violated the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors:
- 3. the committee chair when the committee has reason to believe through information received through materials in the public domain that an LRC has violated the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:498 (March 2002).

§1708. Time Lines

- A. The time lines set forth in these standards are guidelines only and have been established to provide a reasonable framework for processing complaints.
- B. The committee will grant an extension of a deadline requested by a licensee or complainant only when justified by unusual circumstances.
- C. LRCs are pledged, in accordance with the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors, to cooperate with proceedings of the board for any alleged violation of the Code of Professional Ethics for

Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors. If the LRC voluntarily relinquishes licensure or if the licensee or complainant fails to cooperate with an ethical inquiry in any way, the board shall, at its discretion, continue its investigation, noting in its final report the circumstances of the LRC's failure to cooperate. The committee, in its sole discretion, may terminate the complaint of an uncooperative complainant.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:498 (March 2002).

§1709. Nature of Communication

- A. Only signed, written communications regarding ethical complaints against LRCs will be accepted. If telephone inquiries from individuals are received regarding the filing of complaints, responding to complaints, or providing information regarding complaints, the individuals calling will be informed of the signed, written communication requirement and asked to comply.
- B. All correspondence related to a complaint must be addressed to the Ethics Committee, LLPVRC Board of Examiners, P.O. Box 41594, Baton Rouge, LA 70835-1594, and must be marked "confidential." This process is necessary to protect the confidentiality of the complainant and the LRC.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:498 (March 2002).

§1710. Management of Filed Complaints

- A. Upon receipt of complaints, the committee will communicate to the complainant and LRC in writing, via certified mail marked "personal and confidential," noting its receipt of the complaint and its confirmation of the licensed status of the accused LRC.
- B. The committee will determine whether the complaint, if true, would violate one of more sections of the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors. If not, the complaint will not be accepted and the complainant and licensee so informed in writing via certified mail.
- C. If the committee determines that the complaint contains insufficient information to make a fair determination of whether the behavior alleged in the complaint would be cause for action by the committee, the committee may request further written information for the complainant or others.
- D. When complaints are accepted, the complainant and LRC will be so informed in writing via certified mail.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:498 (March 2002).

§1711. Notification of LRC

- A. Once the complaint has been received, the LRC will be sent a copy of the complaint via certified mail, and marked "personal and confidential."
- B. If the complaint is accepted, the LRC will be asked to respond in writing to the complaint against him/her, addressing each of the following areas:
- 1. acknowledge the section of the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors which he/she has been accused of having violated; and
- 2. submit any fact affidavits, documents, or written arguments which he/she wishes to be considered by the committee in reviewing the complaint.
- C. The LRC will be informed that if he/she wants to respond, he/she must do so in writing within 30 days from the date of notification. If the licensee fails to respond in writing to a request from the committee, the committee may impose sanctions on the basis of the complaint alone.
- D. Should the committee request further information from the LRC, the licensee shall be given 30 days from the date of request to respond.
- E. The committee may, in its discretion, delay or postpone its review of the case.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:499 (March 2002).

§1712. Disposition of Complaints

- A. After receiving the response of the LRC, committee members will be provided copies of the response and supporting fact affidavits, documents, or written arguments provided by the LRC and others.
- B. At the next meeting or teleconference of the committee, the committee will discuss the complaint, response, and any supporting documentation.
- C. On the basis of the complaint and the LRC's response, the committee must act as follows:
- 1. if no violation is found, the case will be closed and all parties will be notified of case closure in writing via certified mail; or
- 2. if reasonable basis is found to exist for any violation alleged in the complaint, all parties will be notified in writing via certified mail. Upon a finding of reasonable basis, the LRC may make a written request for a hearing before the committee or the committee, in its discretion, may initiate a hearing.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:499 (March 2002).

§1713. Withdrawal of Complaints

A. If the complainant and LRC agree to discontinue the complaint process, the committee may, at its discretion, complete the adjudication process if available evidence indicates that this is warranted.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:499 (March 2002).

§1714. Ethics Committee Actions

- A. Letter of Instruction. In the event it is determined that the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors has been violated, the committee will consider the degree of harm and significant mitigating circumstances and may issue a letter of instruction, which is not a sanction.
- B. Sanctions. In the event it is determined that the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors has been violated, and a letter of instruction is not appropriate, the committee shall impose one or a combination of the possible sanctions which follow.
- 1. Reprimand. Remedial requirements may be stipulated by the committee.
- 2. Probation for a specified period of time subject to committee review of compliance. Remedial requirements may be imposed to be completed within a specified period of time.
- 3. Suspension of LRC license for a specified period of time subject to committee review of compliance. Remedial requirements may be imposed to be completed within a specified period of time.
 - 4. Revocation of LRC license.
- C. The penalty for failing to fulfill, in a satisfactory manner, a remedial requirement imposed by the committee as a result of a sanction will be automatic revocation unless the committee determines that the remedial requirement should be modified based on good cause.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:499 (March 2002).

§1715. Notification of Results

A. The LRC shall be given a written notice via certified mail of committee decisions regarding complaints against him/her.

- B. If a violation has been found and the LRC's license has been suspended or revoked, other licensure or certification boards, voluntary national certification boards, and appropriate professional associations will also be notified of the results.
- C. If a violation has been found and the LRC's license has been suspended or revoked, a notice of the committee action that includes the section(s) of the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors that were found to have been violated and the sanctions imposed will be published on the LLPVRC website.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:499 (March 2002).

§1716. Hearings

- A. A hearing shall be initiated:
 - 1. if the LRC requests a hearing; or
 - 2. at any time at the request of the committee.
- B. If a hearing has been requested or initiated by the committee, and provided all necessary and requested information is received, the committee chair shall schedule a hearing on the case at the next scheduled committee meeting and notify the complainant and the licensee of their right to attend the hearing.
 - C. The hearing will be held before the committee.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:499 (March 2002).

§1717. Hearing Procedures

A. Purpose

- 1. A hearing will be conducted to determine whether a violation of the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors has occurred and, if so, to determine appropriate disciplinary action.
- 2. The committee shall be guided in its deliberations by principles of basic fairness and professionalism, and will keep its deliberations as confidential as possible, except as provided herein.

B. Notice

- 1. The LRC shall be advised in writing via certified mail by the chair administering the complaint of the time and place of the hearing.
- 2. If the LRC fails to appear at the hearing, the committee shall decide the complaint and determine what testimony it will hear on record. Failure of the LRC to appear at the hearing shall not be viewed by the committee as sufficient grounds alone for taking disciplinary action.

C. Conduct of the Hearing

- 1. The location of the hearing shall be determined at the discretion of the committee. The committee shall provide a private room to conduct the hearing and no observers or recording devices other than a recording device used by the committee shall be permitted.
- 2. The chair administering the complaint shall preside over the hearing and deliberations of the committee. At the conclusion of the hearing and deliberations of the committee, the chair shall promptly issue written notice to the LRC via certified mail of the committee's decision. The chair shall also notify the complainant in writing via certified mail of the disposition of the complaint. However, the chair shall not disclose the disciplinary action, if any, imposed on the licensee.
- 3. A record of the hearing shall be made and preserved, together with any documents presented in evidence, at the board's administrative office. The record shall consist of a summary of testimony received or a verbatim transcript, at the discretion of the committee.
- 4. The LRC and the complainant shall be entitled to have legal counsel or a representative present to advise and represent them throughout the hearing. Legal counsel for the board may also be present at the hearing to advise the committee and shall have the privilege of the floor.
- 5. Either party shall have the right to call witnesses to substantiate his/her version of the case.
- 6. The committee shall have the right to call witnesses it believes may provide further insight into the matter.
- 7. Witnesses shall not be present during the hearing except when they are called upon to testify and shall be excused upon completion of their testimony and any cross-examination.
- 8. The chair administering the complaint shall allow questions to be asked of any witness by the opposition or members of the committee if such questions and testimony are relevant to the issues in the case.
- 9. The chair administering the complaint will determine what questions and testimony are relevant to the case. Should the hearing be subject to irrelevant testimony, the chair may call a brief recess until order can be restored.
- 10. Both the complainant and the LRC, and any witnesses and legal counsel that they may have must pay their own expenses. Parties initiating telephone contact will assume the expenses related to the calls.

D. Presentation of Evidence

1. The chair administering the complaint shall be called upon first to present the charge(s) made against the LRC and to briefly describe the evidence supporting the charge. The chair shall also be responsible for examining and cross-examining witnesses on behalf of the complainant and for otherwise presenting the matter during the hearing.

- 2. The complainant or a member of the committee shall then be called upon to present the case against the LRC. Witnesses who can substantiate the case may be called upon to testify and answer questions of the LRC and the committee.
- 3. If the LRC has exercised the right to be present at the hearing, he/she may be called upon to present any evidence which refutes the charges against him/her. This includes witnesses as in Paragraph 2 above.
- 4. The LRC will not be found guilty simply for refusing to testify. Once the LRC chooses to testify, however, he/she may be cross-examined by the complainant and members of the committee, subject to the constitutional rights of the licensee.
- 5. Testimony that is merely cumulative or repetitious may, at the discretion of the chair administering the complaint, be excluded.
- 6. All parties providing testimony will be required to attest to the veracity of their statements.

E. Relevancy of Evidence

- 1. The committee hearing is not a court of law and is not required to observe formal rules of evidence. Evidence that would be inadmissible in a court of law may be admissible in the hearing before the committee, if it is relevant to the case. Therefore, if the evidence offered tends to explain, clarify, or refute any of the important facts of the case, it should be considered.
- 2. The committee will not consider evidence or testimony for the purpose of supporting any charge that was not set forth in the notice of the hearing or that is not relevant to the issues of the case.

F. Burden of Proof

- 1. The burden of proving a violation of the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors is on the complainant and/or the committee.
- 2. Although the charge(s) need not be proved "beyond a reasonable doubt," a committee finding that an LRC has violated the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors must be supported by substantial, objective, and believable evidence.

G. Deliberation of the Committee

- 1. After the hearing is completed, the committee shall meet in a closed session to review the evidence presented and reach a conclusion. The board's legal counsel may attend the closed session to advise the committee if the committee so desires.
- 2. The committee shall be the sole judge of the facts and shall weigh the evidence presented and assess the credibility of the witnesses. The decision of a majority of the members of the committee present shall be the decision of the committee and the board. The chair shall vote only to break a tie or when the committee consists of three members.

3. Only members of the committee who were present throughout the entire hearing shall be eligible to vote.

H. Decision of the Committee

- 1. The committee will first resolve the issue of the guilt or innocence of the LRC on each charge. Applying the burden of proof in Subsection F above, the committee will vote by secret ballot, unless all of the members of the committee entitled to vote consent to an oral vote.
- 2. In the event the committee does not find the licensee guilty, the charges will be dismissed. If the committee finds the LRC has violated the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors, it must then determine what sanctions shall be imposed.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:500 (March 2002).

§1718. Appeals

- A. Decisions of the LLPVCR Ethics Committee that a licensee has violated the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors may be appealed by the LRC found to have been in violation based on one or more of the following grounds:
- 1. the committee violated its policies and procedures for processing complaints of ethical violations; and/or
- 2. the decision of the committee was arbitrary and capricious and was not supported by the materials provided by the complainant and the licensee.
- B. After the LRC has received notification that he/she has been found in violation of one or more sections of the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors, he/she will be given 30 days from the date written notification is sent to notify the committee in writing via certified mail that he/she is appealing the decision.
- C. An appeal must be in writing stating one or more grounds of appeal listed in Paragraphs A.1 and 2, and the reasons for the appeal.
- D. The board chair will appoint a three person appeals panel consisting of at least one former board member, who is currently an LRC, with the balance of the licensees, none of whom served on the committee at the time the original decision was rendered. the board's attorney shall serve as legal advisor and have the privilege of the floor.
- E. The three member appeals panel will be given copies of the materials available to the committee when it made its decision, a copy of the hearing transcript if a hearing was held, and a copy of the letter filed by the appealing licensee.
- F. The decision of a majority of the members of the appeals panel shall be the final decision. The decision shall be rendered within a reasonable period of time.

- G. The decision of the appeals panel may include one of the following.
 - 1. The decision of the committee is upheld.
- 2. The decision of the committee is reversed and/or remanded with guidance to the committee for a new hearing. The reason for this action will be given in detail to the committee in writing.
- H. When a committee decision is reversed and/or remanded, the complainant and the LRC will be informed in writing via certified mail and additional information may be requested. The committee will then render another decision after further hearing.
- I. A decision of the appeals panel to uphold the committee decision is final.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:501 (March 2002).

§1719. Substantial New Evidence

- A. In the event substantial new evidence, which was not available to the LRC at the time of the hearing, is presented in a case in which an appeal was not filed, or in a case where a final decision has been rendered, the case may be reopened by the committee.
- B. The committee will consider substantial new evidence that was unavailable at the time of the hearing and, if it is found to be substantiated and capable of exonerating an LRC whose license was revoked, the committee will reopen the case and proceed with the entire complaint process again.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:501 (March 2002).

§1720. Records

- A. The records of the committee regarding complaints are confidential except as provided herein.
- 1. All information concerning complaints against LRCs shall be confidential except that the committee may disclose such information when compelled by a validly issued subpoena or when otherwise required by law or valid court order. In addition, the committee may disclose to any appropriate organizations or individuals that an individual is under ethical investigation in cases deemed to be threats to the public welfare and only when to do so before final adjudication appears necessary to protect the public.
- 2. Nothing in this Section shall be construed to prevent the committee from communicating with the complainant, witnesses, potential members of fact-finding committees, or other sources of information necessary to enable the committee to carry out its investigative function.

- B. Original copies of complaint records will be maintained in locked files at the board's administrative office or at an off-site location chosen by the board for a specified period of time listed below.
- 1. Confidential Permanent Files. Permanent files of the committee shall be confidential and shall be available only to those specifically authorized by the committee and by the chair of the board.
- 2. Files for Revocation. Files concerning an LRC whose license has been revoked shall be maintained indefinitely.
- 3. Files for Non-Violations. Except for those cases for insufficient evidence, personally identifiable information concerning an LRC who has been found not to have violated the Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors shall be destroyed one year after the committee has closed the case.
- 4. Files for Insufficient Information. In cases where the committee has closed a case due to evidence insufficient to sustain a complaint of ethical violation, records containing personally identifiable information shall be maintained for five years after the committee has closed the case.
- 5. Files of Lesser Sanctions. In cases where the committee has found an ethical violation but where the sanction is less than revocation, records containing personally identifiable information shall be maintained for five years after the committee has closed the case.
- 6. Files after Death. All records containing personally identifiable information shall be destroyed one year after the commission is notified of the death of the LRC.
- 7. Records for Educational Purposes. Nothing in this Section shall preclude the committee from maintaining records in a form which prevents identification of the LRC so that it may be used for archival, educational, or other legitimate purposes.
- C. Members of the committee will keep copies of complaint records confidential and will destroy copies of records on the sooner of the date of case closure under §1712.C.1, the date the time for appeal has expired, or the date the member is no longer a member of the committee.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:501 (March 2002).

§1721. Legal Actions Related to Complaints

- A. LRCs are required to notify the committee if they learn of any type of legal action (civil or criminal) being filed in relation to the complaint.
- B. In the event any type of legal action is filed regarding an accepted complaint, all actions related to the complaint may, at the discretion of the committee, be stayed until the legal action has been concluded.

- C. If actions on a complaint are stayed, the complainant and the LRC will be notified in writing via certified mail.
- D. When actions on a complaint are continued after a legal action is concluded, the complainant and the LRC will be notified in writing via certified mail.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478.I.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 28:502 (March 2002).

Chapter 18. Guidelines for Requesting Advisory Opinions from LLPVRC's Ethics Committee

§1800. General

- A. Consistent with the intent of the Louisiana Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors (LLPVRC) Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors, the LLPVRC Ethics Committee recommends that licensed rehabilitation counselors who are considering seeking advisory opinions first consult with other rehabilitation counselors and colleagues who are knowledgeable about ethics in order to attempt to resolve questions that may easily be addressed by other knowledgeable parties. If these attempts do not result in resolution of the matter, individuals may request advisory opinions from the LLPVRC Ethics Committee.
- B. The committee provides advisory opinions on selected situations having ethical implications. These advisory opinions are provided as a general educational service and are rendered in response to limited and unverified information provided to the committee. Therefore, it should not be construed as direct advice regarding the unique or specific ethical or legal action recommendations that should be followed regarding the issues raised. The considerations described by the committee's advisory opinion should be regarded only as general educational assistance and not as specific direction in any particular instance.
- C. Requests should not be filed if there is reason to believe that a violation of the code has occurred. Those attempting to determine if alleged behavior violates the code may receive a response to a request for an advisory opinion that may later appear to contradict a ruling made if a complaint is actually filed. This possible incongruity might be due to the fact that advisory opinions do not allow for full disclosure of all available information in the matter.
- D. Information presented in a request for an advisory opinion and the committee's response to that ruling may be presented for educational purposes to other parties in a sanitized format.
- E. LLPVRC's Ethics Committee meets four times per year. Requests received will be scheduled for review at the next scheduled meeting of the committee.

PROFESSIONAL AND OCCUPATIONAL STANDARDS

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3445.

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 30:799 (April 2004).

§1801. Requesting an Advisory Opinion

A. Requests should be clear and concise and should include both the scenario and the requestor's opinion as to the standard(s) in the LLPVRC Code of Professional Ethics for Licensed Rehabilitation Counselors that relate to the matter as well as the requestor's interpretation of how to apply the standard(s) to the scenario. Further, if the requestor

is a LRC, the request should advise as to the results of consultation with other rehabilitation counselors and colleagues.

B. Requests should be sent in writing to Louisiana Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, P.O. Box 41594, Baton Rouge, LA 70835-1594, Attn: Ethics Committee.

AUTHORITY NOTE: Promulgated in accordance with R.S. 37:3441-3452 and 36:478(I).

HISTORICAL NOTE: Promulgated by the Department of Health and Hospitals, Licensed Professional Vocational Rehabilitation Counselors Board of Examiners, LR 30:799 (April 2004).